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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Annual General Meeting held on Monday 15th May 2017 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram


         Mrs. Thompson 

    Mr. Stretch


         County Councillor Mrs. Willis 
    Mr. Morrison & Mr. Douglas
1.   Apologies

    Mrs. Scrogham          
         Mr. Fockema 
    District Councillor Mr. Butcher  District Councillor Mrs. Airey    
                PCSO Helen Madden                                                   
2.   Election of Officers
It was proposed by Mr. Stretch that Mr. Bertram continue as Chairperson. Mrs. Thompson seconded this. Mr. Stretch proposed Mrs. Thompson as Vice-chairperson and was seconded by Mr. Bertram.
3.   Minutes of Previous Meeting
The minutes were approved and signed.
4.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interest.
5.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
Mr. Morrison made an enquiry about the request to send a letter with accompanying photographs to the inspector who passed the application on appeal to build an agricultural building on Cowran Farm land to demonstrate the current property usage and request that the inspector revisits the property. It was conformed that the letter and photographs had been sent but a reply had not been received. Mr. Morrison also enquired about progress on the Community Led Plan. Mrs. Thompson reported that the feedback from the sample group questionnaire had assisted with the process.
County Councillor Mrs. Willis informed the council that a request for a 20mph limit at Low Greaves was to be added with the other requests to the agenda for the next local highways meeting. Mrs. Willis had also been contacted about the recent incident at Loppergarth where a farm vehicle had torn drainpipes from houses on Main Street.
The clerk had forwarded an email from Cumbria County Council to Mr Douglas for his interest regarding a possible Digital Inclusion Program to coincide with the delivery of superfast broadband. Mr. Douglas kindly offered to be the contact for the
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Cumbria County Council representative and liaise with Pennington School as a possible location for the event.

District Councillor Mr. Butcher reported via email that an operator was due to be sent to identify the course of action for the removal of the large, protruding tree root on the Rowe Head to Loppergarth footpath and complaints had been received regarding dog excrement in the area of the Reading rooms.

Mr. Stretch had received a complaint regarding the length of time scaffolding had been present outside a building on Goad Street. It was considered that the parish council did not possess powers to take action.
6. Chairman’s Annual Report
The following Chairman’s Annual Report was read:-

‘This year has finally seen the conclusion to the flooding problems and horrendous traffic delays at the ‘Lindal Dip’. Unfortunately, the rectification of the drainage problem has resulted in the lifting of the ‘Holding Direction’ placed on the nearby proposed concrete batching plant. Opposition to the development of this plant has been peninsula wide which will hopefully influence the planning committee. 

On another planning issue, the Local Planning Authority was unable to make a decision on the proposed housing development for one hundred and forty-one houses on land off Cross-a-Moor due to the objections raised by Highways England regarding the establishment of an access to the site directly onto the A590. The planning application was, therefore, deleted from the planning register. 

Many local parishes are establishing a Community Led Plan. With the support of Pennington Parish Council, guidance from Cumbria County Council and ACTion with Communities in Cumbria, a group composed of parish councillors and local residents has embarked on such a plan. This will ultimately involve collecting resident’s views in the form of a questionnaire to identify priorities in the community.

Flooding has continued to be an issue with the drainage problem now being resolved at Pennington School. Lovely, colourful plants were added to the border alongside the youth area funded by a grant obtained by PCSO Helen Madden. The parish council took the opportunity to adopt the telephone kiosk on Ulverston Road for use by the community to add to the telephone kiosk previously adopted at Loppergarth.

This year also saw a change in councillor personnel with Mr. Aldus relocating to Yorkshire. The council was very happy to welcome Mr. Fockema to their number.’
7.  Lindal
County Councillor Mrs. Willis had contacted the SLDC planning department and believed the planning application for the concrete batching plant could be heard by the planning committee on 1st June 2017. 
A road traffic collision on 13th May 2017 on the A590 at Lindal blocked the road for several hours.
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8.  Parish Council

The allocation of councillor duties for 2017/2018 was decided as follows:-

Highway duties



Mr. Bertram
CALC





Mrs. Scrogham

Footpaths




Mrs. Thompson
Allotments




Mr. Stretch
Sunnyside/Parish Rooms


Mr. Stretch/Mrs. Thompson
Bus shelters & grass cutting


Mr. Fockema
Swarthmoor Playground & Youth Area
Mr. Stretch
Loppergarth Playground


Mrs. Scrogham/Mrs. Thompson
9.  Swarthmoor 
a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. 
b)The clerk had provided proof of ownership of the bus shelters to Pennington School prior to bus shelters decoration by the Pennington School children.

c)The litter bins are continuing to be emptied by volunteers.
10.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received and the new picnic table installed. 
11.   Community Led Plan

Mrs. Thompson reported that the Community Led Plan questionnaire was ready for presentation to the parish council for comments and ratification. It would be circulated to the parish councillors prior to the next meeting.

Michael Conefrey, the SLDC Public Health Manager, and Carol Last, the C.C.C. Area Engagement Officer would be invited to the next parish council meeting. Mike had previously spoken to the council about health and wellbeing in preparation for its inclusion as a strand in the questionnaire and was working on a pilot with Pennington Parish Council. Carol would answer questions on the Community Led Plan process.

12.   CALC

a)The CALC subscription for £287.64 had been received and was authorised by the council. It was decided that copies of the newly published latest edition of ‘The Good Councillor Guide’ should be purchased for the councillors. Clerk to order copies of ‘The Good Councillor’ guide and pay the CALC subscription.










2881

13.   Superfast Broadband

The parish council discussed and approved Mr. Douglas’s kind offer to be the contact for the Cumbria County Council representative and liaise with Pennington School as a location for a possible Digital Inclusion Program to coincide with the delivery of superfast broadband. 
14.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

Water was leaking through the first floor office roof where it joins the main building. Mrs. Wood had reported that the Parish Rooms required a thorough clean. Clerk to contact building and engage a cleaning company.
15.   James Fell Charity

The clerk was still awaiting contact from Lloyds Bank regarding the opening of a new bank account.
16.   Highway Repairs

United Utilities had swiftly repaired a metal cover which had flipped over when a small boy stood on it. The highways hotline number is 0330 303 2992. The highways fault reporting website is http://www.cumbria.gov.uk/communications/reportafault.asp
17. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid

Loppergarth Playground picnic table

       £134.92

         Invoices Due for Payment

Swarthmoor Playground inspections

       £405.60

Loppergarth Playground inspections

       £405.60

CALC subscription

                               £287.64
Receipts
Sunnyside rent


                               £420.00

         2017 precept


     
                £4,678.24
         2017 grant


 
                   £244.28
         VAT refund




       £297.30
Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds TSB statement no. 79 issue date 10th May 2017) balance on 10th May 2017: £15,080.60. 
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18. Planning Applications
Pennington 
The following planning application was approved:-

SL/2017/0360

Front porch, alterations to garage door to create a window and first floor rear extension, 12, Heather Bank, Swarthmoor.

19.  Correspondence
There was no correspondence.

20.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 19th June 2017.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 21st May 2017.
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

